
























































































From: OCEAN Contact Team  
Sent: Wednesday, May 06, 2015 1:48 PM 
To: Adler, Steve; Tovo, Kathie; Houston, Ora; Garza, Delia; Renteria, Sabino; Casar, Gregorio; Kitchen, 
Ann; Don Zimmerman; Pool, Leslie; Troxclair, Ellen; Gallo, Sheri; Guernsey, Greg; Rusthoven, Jerry; 
Chaffin, Heather; Meredith, Maureen 
Cc: Stan Strickland; Louisa Brinsmade; Tracy Witte; Thomas Van Dyke, Sr. 
Subject: Central East Planning Team letter re: 'Waller on Swede Hill' cases 

 

Dear Mayor Adler, Mayor Pro Tem Tovo, Council, and PDR Staff: 

Attached please find a letter from the Central East planning team regarding our position on requests for 
increased development entitlements for the properties referred to as 'Waller on Swede Hill' in NPA Case 
#2014-0009.01 and  C14-2015-0006 . 

The cases are scheduled for next week, and we appreciate your attention to our concerns and look 
forward to speaking to you next Thursday in person.  

Sincerely, 

Stanton K. Strickland 

President, Organization of Central East 

 



 

 

May 6, 2015 

 

Sent via email 

Re: Opposition to NPA Case # 2014-0009.01 and C14-2015-0006 

Request: SINGLE-FAMILY to MIXED USE; SF-3 to GR-MU or MF-4 & LO-MU-H-NP  

Properties: 1506 Waller, 807 E. 16th St., 908 E. 15th St.  

 

Dear Mayor Adler, Mayor Pro Tem Tovo, Council Members, Mr. Guernsey, Mr. Rusthoven, 

Ms. Chaffin and Ms. Meredith: 

 

On October 27, 2014 and February 23, 2015, the Board of Directors of the Organization of 

Central East Austin Neighborhoods (OCEAN) voted unanimously to oppose the above-

referenced requests for rezoning and amendment to Swede Hill parcels covered by the 

Central East Austin Neighborhood Plan (CEANP). We share concerns raised by the Swede 

Hill Neighborhood Association (SHNA) and find the proposed increase in entitlements 

irreconcilably at odds with the key goals and priorities of our neighborhood plan. We ask 

that Staff change its recommendation to DENIAL and request that the City Council vote to 

DENY any changes to our neighborhood plan and any increase in zoning entitlements. 

 

In addition, please be aware that Swede Hill has obtained a valid petition of properties 

within the 200’ radius of the parcels in question opposing any change in zoning. 

 

The property is bounded by narrow urban local streets, sits adjacent to the single-family 

Swedish Hill National Register Historic District, and is itself a historic asset. The five homes 

situated along its ringed driveway comprise the Stasswender Family Complex, built and 

inhabited by immigrant artisan Anton Stasswender, Sr., his children and grandchildren. The 

Stasswender’s stonework has contributed to cherished sites throughout Austin, and the 

complex itself has retained its communal character as home to students, the working class 



and young families. It is a unique feature that contributes to the historic neighborhood 

character of Swede Hill and should not be lost. 

 

Additionally, the OCEAN Board of Directors concurs with SHNA that MIXED USE 

designation and commercial zoning, including GR-MU, should be denied for these 

properties for the following reasons. 

   

� The NPA application does not meet any of the Recommendation Criteria as 

outlined in our Land Development Code (Chapter 25-1, Article 810); 

 

� The GR-MU zoning application does not meet any of the Zoning Principles 

as outlined by the City of Austin; 

 

� Both applications are at odds with critical goals and objectives outlined in our 

Central East Austin Neighborhood Plan (CEANP). If approved, this will 

ensure demolition of 4 of the 5 occupied homes and make way for a dense 

commercial/condo development. That outcome undermines our planning 

area’s primary imperative in the neighborhood plan to “preserve, restore and 

recognize historic resources and other unique neighborhood features,” 

“maintain and preserve the integrity of current residential districts,” and 

“ensure compatibility and encourage a complimentary relationship between 

adjacent land uses.”  

 
 

Over the last 18 months, the new owner of these tracts and his agent, a former City of 

Austin planner, have resisted providing details to support their request. Instead, Mr. Peoples 

and Mr. Blaker have offered only “placeholders” and “samples” borrowed from conceptual 

site plans for other projects and emphasized their desire to “maximize the flexibility” of their 

options.  In all respects, this application for increased development entitlement appears to 

be a speculative one—radically revised on the reported advice of staff, scant on the most 

basic of proposal details and indifferent to preservation of the historic assets that it involves. 

This project literally offers nothing to area stakeholders, ignores the limitations of 



surrounding urban local streets and disregards the historic character of a neighborhood that 

was part of the original city of Austin.  

 

Central East has reserved dozens of sites throughout our planning area for commercial 

mixed use development and multi-family residential density. Swede Hill, along with all of our 

Central East Austin neighborhoods, is doing its share to accommodate growth in the central 

city as we promote historic preservation and single-family quality of life. We respectfully 

request that City Staff amend its recommendation to DENIAL and that the City Council 

support the balance we have worked hard to achieve by voting to deny both cases. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Stanton K. Strickland 

President, Organization of Central East Austin Neighborhoods 

 

Louisa Brinsmade, Vice President 

Tracy Witte, Secretary 

Clifton Van Dyke, Treasurer 

David Thomas 

Nate Jones 

Lee Sherman 

Paula Reckson 

Eric Standridge 

Mike Guajardo 

 

 

 
 
 



From: Swede Hill 
Sent: Wednesday, May 06, 2015 4:54 PM 
To: Adler, Steve; Tovo, Kathie; Houston, Ora; Garza, Delia; Renteria, Sabino; Casar, Gregorio; Kitchen, 
Ann; Zimmerman, Don; Pool, Leslie; Troxclair, Ellen; Gallo, Sheri; Guernsey, Greg; Rusthoven, Jerry; 
Chaffin, Heather; Meredith, Maureen 
Cc: Bill Minor; Bruce Sheehan; Charles Reckson; Kristine Garana; Louisa Brinsmade; Paula Reckson; 
Steven Macon 
Subject: Swede Hill Letter of Opposition re 'Waller on Swede Hill' NPA & Zoning case 

 

Good afternoon Mayor, Mayor Pro Tem, Council, Mr. Guernsey, Mr. Rusthoven, Ms. Chaffin, and Ms. 
Meredith: 

Attached to this email you will find a letter of opposition from the Swede Hill Neighborhood Association 
regarding the 'Waller on Swede Hill' NPA and zoning case that is set for public hearing at City Council on 
May 14th.  

Our letter outlines some of our major concerns, but please take a moment to review the neighborhood 
presentation at the Planning Commission on March 24, 2015 for more details, particularly regarding our 
Central East Austin Neighborhood Plan.  
 
Please allow me to express our gratitude as a neighborhood association for the focus and attention 
given to this case by the Mayor's office, Mayor Pro Tem's office, Council, Council Aides, and City Staff.  
 
We appreciate all of your efforts, and look forward to addressing you on May 14th. Please contact me if 
you have any questions.  

Thank you! 

All my best, 

Louisa Brinsmade 

Secretary, SHNA 
512-350-9501 

 



Swede Hill Neighborhood Association  
 
Re: Opposition to Case # NPA-2014-0009.01, C14-2015-0006 
SHNA Board of Directors 
512-350-9501 
 
May 4, 2015 
 
Via Email 
 
Dear Mayor Adler, Mayor Pro Tem Tovo, Council, Mr. Guernsey, Mr. 
Rusthoven, Ms. Chaffin, and Ms. Meredith: 
 
On behalf of the Swede Hill Neighborhood Association, we submit this 
letter of opposition to the above referenced cases and respectfully request 
that the City Council vote to DENY both the NPA and zoning applications. 
 
The SHNA Board of Directors and general membership voted unanimously 
to oppose any change in entitlement to these tracts beyond historic 
designation. We firmly believe that the current entitlement of SF-3 with 
Urban Home overlay allows for appropriate residential density on the two 
western tracts located at 908 E. 15th St. and 807 E. 16th St, and that the 
Stasswender homes on Tract 1 merit historic designation and preservation.   
 
Swede Hill has a very small, historic single-family core. As you will see at 
the upcoming public hearing on Thursday, May 14th, our neighborhood has 
planned for significant residential density and commercial development on 
the periphery, at key sites with direct access to major transit corridors. 
However, our single-family core is only a few blocks wide, so there is not 
room for transitional zoning, such as MF-4 or GR-MU. These tracts are 
adjacent to modest single-family homes that will be significantly impacted 
by such an increase in intensity of use on narrow urban local streets, and we 
respectfully ask you to honor the compromises that we and Swede Hill 
residents before us for two decades have made to accommodate growth and 
preserve a neighborhood that was platted and developed in the 1870s. 
 
We sincerely appreciate the time you and your aides have spent focusing on 
our concerns. If you have a moment, please review the Planning 



Commission presentation of this case on March 24, 2015 at the following 
link: 
 
(https://austintx.swagit.com/play/03242015-779) 
 
We look forward to speaking with you on Thursday, May 14th and hope that 
you will agree with the Planning Commission that no change in zoning or 
the Future Land Use Map (FLUM) for these parcels should be granted 
beyond historic designation.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
William Minor, President 
Paula Reckson, Vice President 
Steve Macon, Treasurer 
Louisa C. Brinsmade, Secretary 
Kristine Garana 
Bruce Sheehan 
Charles Reckson 
 
 



            

       
 

 

 

Kim McKnight 
    Secretary 
Vanessa McElwrath 
    Treasurer 
Tere O’Connell 
    Immediate  
      Past President 

 

Lauren Smith Ford 
Ann S. Graham 
Jerry Harris 
Chris Hendel 
Ken Johnson 
Saundra Kirk 
Richard Kooris 

Tim League 
Jennifer Marsh 
Scott Mason 
Dennis McDaniel 
Andrea McWilliams 

Stephen Webb 

VOTING REPRESENTATIVES 

  Michael Holleran, UT School of Arch 
  John Rosato, Landmark Commission 
  Michelle Slattery, Inherit Austin 
  Mike Ward, Pioneer Farms 
 
 
STAFF 

  Kate Singleton 
    Executive Director 

DIRECTORS AT LARGE 

  Paula Aaronson 
  Sabrina Brown 
  Lisa Byrd 
  Clay Cary 
  Danette Chimenti 
  Sam Davidson 
  John Donisi 
   
 
   

OFFICERS 

  Shelly Hemingson 
    President 
  Alyson McGee 
    President-Elect 
  Bratten Thomason 
    First Vice President 
  Lin Team 
    Second Vice   
      President 

 

 
March 9, 2015 
 
Ms. Laurie Limbacher, Chair 
Historic Landmarks Commission 
City of Austin  
P.O. Box 1088, Austin, Texas 78767 
Via Email 
 
Re: Stasswender Complex 
 
Dear Chair and Commission Members, 
 
Preservation Austin respectfully requests your support for the designation of the 
Stasswender family complex tracts for historic zoning. This unique setting of structures, tree 
canopy and single important family residences has retained its integrity as a whole complex, 
as well as several individual structures that are worthy of preservation. 
 
We are impressed with the extensive detailed research and volunteer time that members of 
the Swede Hill Neighborhood Association Board of Directors and longtime Swede Hill 
residents and homeowners that are working to protect and preserve the structures on these 
tracts.  They have also done outreach and public discussion about the benefits and options 
to preserve these structures with the owners and the neighborhood citizens.   
 

One of the longest residents and business owners of Swede Hill, the Stasswender 
family built and occupied their properties at 807 E. 16th St., 1506 Waller from about 
1920 to the 1980’s 
 
The Stasswender family complex, in our critical east side, is the mid-point on historic 
vectors of family accomplishments: Oakwood Cemetery and Annex, downtown at 
the capitol building, the Governor’s Mansion, the University of Texas, and the LBJ 
Library, to prominent homes on the west side of Austin, and south to the Texas 
State Cemetery where the family carved many monuments, and where Anton’s 
grandson James Stasswender is buried. 
.  
The Stasswender homes were built and used as a family and community complex. 
The complex has long been home to students, artists, educators, downtown and civil 
workers. It is called “The Village” for its ringed courtyard, shared common space, 
and “everyman” feel. 

 
For 60 years, Preservation Austin has been the leading protector of Austin’s diverse cultural 
heritage through the preservation of historic treasures and places. As such, we believe that 
some cases merit special and unique solutions that celebrate our past, enhance livability and a 
sense of identity for our city. Additionally, the extraordinary number of stone carvings that 
the Stasswnder family business provided our citizens, as well as state historic structures and  
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cemeteries deserve to be honored through preservation of this tract. Thus, this tract meets 
all the criteria in LDC 25-2-352. 
 
Instituting historic status to this site will benefit our City, and we hope you will seize the 
opportunity to recommend Council approval that this valuable complex be granted historic 
status. Thank you for your many hours of hard work to preserve what is best about Austin 
for future generations. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Shelly Hemingson 
President, Preservation Austin 


	OCEAN.pdf
	From: OCEAN Contact Team  Sent: Wednesday, May 06, 2015 1:48 PM To: Adler, Steve; Tovo, Kathie; Houston, Ora; Garza, Delia; Renteria, Sabino; Casar, Gregorio; Kitchen, Ann; Don Zimmerman; Pool, Leslie; Troxclair, Ellen; Gallo, Sheri; Guernsey, Greg; R...

	Swede Hill email go to memo.pdf
	From: Swede Hill Sent: Wednesday, May 06, 2015 4:54 PM To: Adler, Steve; Tovo, Kathie; Houston, Ora; Garza, Delia; Renteria, Sabino; Casar, Gregorio; Kitchen, Ann; Zimmerman, Don; Pool, Leslie; Troxclair, Ellen; Gallo, Sheri; Guernsey, Greg; Rusthoven...

	SHNA Letter to Council_Waller on Swede Hill May 6 2015 final (2).pdf
	Swede Hill Neighborhood Association


